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August 15, 2013
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:
As required by Ordinance 17476, Section 116, Proviso P3, I am transmitting to the King County Council a motion acknowledging Metro Transit’s report on efforts to increase donations of congestion reduction charge related transit tickets to the human service ticket program.  This program, commonly referred to as the Transit Incentive Program (TIP) was established in 2012 and is described in more detail below.  The report required by the proviso summarizes changes to outreach along with data collection specifically related to the TIP from June 2012 through June 2013.  The specific proviso language is below. 
SECTION 116. P3. 

Of this appropriation, $200,000 shall not be expended or encumbered until the executive transmits a report and motion that acknowledges the receipt of the report. The motion shall reference the proviso’s ordinance, ordinance section, proviso number and subject matter in both the title and body of the motion. 

The executive must file the report and motion required by this report by August 15, 2013, in the form of a paper original and an electronic copy with the Clerk of the Council, who shall retain the original and provide an electronic copy to all councilmembers, the council chief of staff, and the lead staff for the Transportation, Economy and Environment Committee or its successor.

The Executive shall transmit a report on efforts to increase donations of congestion reduction charge related transit tickets to the human service ticket program authorized in K.C.C. 4A.700.210. The report shall summarize changes to outreach, forms and processing implemented through June 2013, as well as details that reflect the monthly volume of ticket donations since inception of the congestion reduction transit incentive program.  
Should the total volume of donated tickets in 2013 be on track to exceed the $200,000 value of the additional eighty percent discount authorized annually, the executive is requested to transmit an ordinance to amend K.C.C. 4A.700.210 to increase the amount of congestion reduction charge funded ticket subsidies by an amount equal to the anticipated greater value of the eighty percent discount, up to a maximum of an additional $200,000 for 2013 only. 
The TIP began in 2012 following the Council’s approval of Ordinance 17295, which implemented the two-year congestion reduction transit incentives program.  As adopted, the TIP offers vehicle owners within King County, as part of the annual vehicle registration renewal process, transit ridership incentives in the form of free-ride tickets.  As an alternative to using the free-ride tickets, each eligible household may choose to apply the value of the free-ride tickets towards King County’s Human Services Ticket Program for the purpose of meeting transportation needs of low income and homeless populations.  This program is authorized through King County Code 4.150.210.
Shortly after the TIP began, initial program results were shared with the Council.  Preliminary responses were lower than anticipated.  Therefore, the Council requested that steps be taken to improve the response rate, particularly the rate of donations to the Human Service Ticket Program. 
The attached report highlights the outreach process that was conducted between late 2012 and June, 2013.  During this period Metro Transit took a number of actions to increase program awareness and response rates.  Although the number of households eligible for the offer varies from month to month based on vehicle registration renewals, the number of ticket orders and acceptance of offers has generally increased following the additional outreach. Similarly, there has been a steady increase in the number of free-ride tickets that are donated to the Human Service Ticket Program. 

In addition to the report, Proviso P3 requested Metro Transit evaluate the results of the program and determine if an increase to the Human Service Ticket Program allocation would be feasible in 2013.  While the current pace of increased free-ride ticket donations appears to support such an increase, it is not clear yet whether the social service agencies that purchase the free-ride tickets would be able to fund the required match to fully utilize additional tickets in 2013.  I have asked Metro Transit to look into this matter further and present some options for the Council’s consideration later this year.
The outreach efforts discussed in the report align with the King County Strategic Plan goals for public engagement by increasing awareness of the program.  In addition, the outreach efforts followed the guidelines in the County’s Community Engagement Guide by providing information through a variety of channels.
The total cost to take the actions required to respond to the proviso and to prepare this report is estimated at $37,670.  Staff spent an estimated 86 hours, totaling to $7,210 in staff costs, on changes to the outreach process and collecting data.  In addition, total external costs, including new transit ads and printing of new and improved forms, are estimated at $30,460 for 2013.  
Thank you for your consideration of this report.  I am confident that it provides a thorough description of the changes to outreach and a summary of the data collected since the transit incentive program began. 
If you have any questions, please contact Darwin Campbell, Manager, Sales and Customer Service, Metro Transit Division of the Department of Transportation, at 206-684-1653, or via email at darwin.campbell@kingcounty.gov.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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